

Inspection of a good school: Cedars Manor School

Whittlesea Road, Harrow HA3 6LS

Inspection dates: 30–31 October 2019

Outcome

Cedars Manor School continues to be a good school.

What is it like to attend this school?

Pupils enjoy coming to school. Staff welcome them with warmth and kindness. Leaders and teachers strive to provide the very best possible education for all pupils. The school's ethos of being 'a happy school where expectations are high, and individuals are valued' is reflected in its work.

Cedars Manor is an inclusive school where the community's diversity is celebrated and valued. Leaders make sure that pupils have opportunities to learn about other cultures and faiths. They plan memorable and enjoyable events for pupils to benefit from. Pupils are helped to try their best and achieve well.

Pupils work well together. Pupils are kind and polite to each other because adults are kind and polite to them. Leaders and staff expect all pupils to behave well and abide by the rules. Pupils live up to these expectations. They do not interfere and prevent others from learning. They say that bullying rarely happens and, if it does, teachers sort it out. Pupils feel safe in school. They know that they can speak to any adult if they have a worry or concern. All members of the school community work to make sure that Cedars Manor is a calm and purposeful place to be.

What does the school do well and what does it need to do better?

Leaders make sure that reading is a top priority. Teachers in the early years and Years 1 and 2 teach phonics well. They keep a close eye on pupils who are falling behind and provide extra support to help them catch up. This approach is starting to have a positive impact on pupils' learning of sounds and enjoyment of books. Teachers read stories and share poems to help pupils become familiar with a range of literature. As pupils become older, they are taught the skills they need to understand what they are reading in more depth. Pupils in Year 6 read 'Kensuke's Kingdom'. Pupils enjoyed describing the characters and using drama to help them understand dilemmas. Pupils read to adults regularly. This includes older pupils who need extra support. The regular reading sessions help teachers understand who is reading fluently and who is struggling. However, this valuable



information is not used well enough in some classes.

In mathematics, teachers consider what pupils already know and give them time to practise new skills. Pupils' abilities to reason and problem-solve are improving because leaders have trained teachers to support these skills. Children in early years enjoyed practising numbers as part of a Halloween-themed activity. They accurately identified the numbers on the witches' hats and then counted the same number of spiders to put in their 'cauldron'. Parents working alongside their children spoke positively about the benefits of the regular parent workshops. They told us that it helps them to know what their children are learning and how to help them. Pupils learn how to use mathematical instruments, such as protractors, correctly and with care.

Some subjects are more developed than others. In science, for example, leaders have made sure that there is an order to the teaching of scientific knowledge and skills to help pupils to learn more and remember more. In some subjects, such as history, geography and design and technology, pupils learn about some topics in depth, but they do not gain a strong and deep body of knowledge in all the topics they study.

Leaders make sure that the education they provide is meaningful to all pupils regardless of their starting points or possible difficulties. Experienced teachers and teaching assistants support pupils with special educational needs and/or disabilities (SEND). For example, they prepare different tasks with smaller steps for pupils who are struggling. This approach helps pupils to understand and to reach the right answer.

Leaders and teachers make learning exciting for pupils. They plan trips to places of interest as well as providing interesting activities closer to home. Leaders' plans for a school allotment reflect their ambition to create accessible fun experiences for all pupils.

Recent changes to the leadership team have helped to improve the quality of education and pupils' behaviour. Pupils learn without being disturbed by others. Governors understand that a permanent leadership arrangement is needed for improvements to continue. Governors are experienced and effective. They are not afraid to take difficult decisions to secure improvement.

Parents are positive about the school. The comment of one parent, typical of those shared with inspectors, was that, 'Staff are friendly, approachable, kind, fair and diligent.'

Staff enjoy being part of Cedars Manor. Staff told inspectors that they work hard because they care about the pupils and their families. They are appreciative of the support leaders give them.

Safeguarding

The arrangements for safeguarding are effective.

Staff are very clear that keeping children safe in school is their responsibility. Leaders make sure that their knowledge is up to date. Regular training and staff briefings keep safeguarding in everyone's minds. Staff appreciate the clarity of the 'niggle sheet' system



in place for raising a concern. They are equally clear that they can always speak directly to a leader or member of the safeguarding team. All staff who responded to the survey said that they felt pupils were safe in school.

What does the school need to do to improve?

(Information for the school and appropriate authority)

- Governors should put a permanent senior leadership team in place to sustain the improvements already being made.
- Leaders should make sure that the good practice that helps pupils with reading is used more widely across the school so that all pupils benefit from feedback on their reading skills.
- The school's curriculum is not planned with sufficient coherence and structure in some subjects, such as history, geography and design and technology. However, it is clear from the actions that leaders have already taken to plan next year's curriculum and train staff in how to deliver it that they are in the process of bringing this about.

Background

When we have judged a school to be good we will then normally go into the school about once every four years to confirm that the school remains good. This is called a section 8 inspection of a good school or non-exempt outstanding school. We do not give graded judgements on a section 8 inspection. However, if we find some evidence that the school could now be better than good or that standards may be declining, then the next inspection will be a section 5 inspection. Usually this is within one to two years of the date of the section 8 inspection. If we have serious concerns about safeguarding, behaviour or the quality of education, we will convert the section 8 inspection to a section 5 inspection immediately.

This is the second section 8 inspection since we judged the predecessor school, also called Cedars Manor School, to be good in November 2015.

How can I feed back my views?

You can use Ofsted Parent View to give Ofsted your opinion on your child's school, or to find out what other parents and carers think. We use Ofsted Parent View information when deciding which schools to inspect, when to inspect them and as part of their inspection.

The Department for Education has further guidance on how to complain about a school.

If you are not happy with the inspection or the report, you can complain to Ofsted.

Further information



You can search for published performance information about the school.

In the report, 'disadvantaged pupils' refers to those pupils who attract government pupil premium funding: pupils claiming free school meals at any point in the last six years and pupils in care or who left care through adoption or another formal route.



School details

Unique reference number 135211

Local authority Harrow

Inspection number 10104279

Type of school Primary

School category Maintained

Age range of pupils 3 to 11

Gender of pupils Mixed

Number of pupils on the school roll 575

Appropriate authority The governing body

Chair of governing body Manjul Shah

Headteacher Rebecca Hastings

Website www.cedarsmanorschool.co.uk

Date of previous inspection 18 November 2015

Information about this school

- The school has resourced provision for pupils with a hearing impairment.
- The school moved into a new building in November 2017.
- It is in the process of reducing its roll from a three-form entry to a two-form entry primary school.

Information about this inspection

We carried out this inspection under section 8 of the Education Act 2005.

- Prior to coming on-site inspectors read information about the school which was available on the website, including information about its academic performance.
- Inspectors held meetings with the headteacher and other senior leaders with responsibilities for the curriculum, assessment, training, early years and SEND. We also held meetings with governors and with a representative from the local authority. We met with pupils and heard some pupils read to us. We met with parents and other members of staff.
- As part of this inspection, we considered closely the following subjects: reading, mathematics and history. For each of these subjects we discussed the curriculum with



leaders, we visited lessons and looked at work in pupils' books. We spoke with teachers and pupils whose lessons we had visited.

Inspection team

Jane Moon, lead inspector Her Majesty's Inspector

Laura Pease Ofsted Inspector



The Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills (Ofsted) regulates and inspects to achieve excellence in the care of children and young people, and in education and skills for learners of all ages. It regulates and inspects childcare and children's social care, and inspects the Children and Family Court Advisory and Support Service (Cafcass), schools, colleges, initial teacher training, further education and skills, adult and community learning, and education and training in prisons and other secure establishments. It assesses council children's services, and inspects services for children looked after, safeguarding and child protection.

If you would like a copy of this document in a different format, such as large print or Braille, please telephone 0300 123 1231, or email enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk.

You may reuse this information (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence. To view this licence, visit www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/, write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk.

This publication is available at http://reports.ofsted.gov.uk/.

Interested in our work? You can subscribe to our monthly newsletter for more information and updates: http://eepurl.com/iTrDn.

Piccadilly Gate Store Street Manchester M1 2WD

T: 0300 123 1231

Textphone: 0161 618 8524 E: enquiries@ofsted.gov.uk W: www.gov.uk/ofsted

© Crown copyright 2019